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May 19, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council consideration and approval an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sign a new interlocal cooperation agreement regarding the federally-funded Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program.

King County receives an annual CDBG entitlement grant of $5 to $7 million per year, along with related federal housing and community development funds of about $4 million per year, from the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).  Federal regulations allow suburban cities which do not qualify for their own CDBG entitlement funds to participate with the county in an urban county consortium.  This increases the amount of federal funds flowing into our region, and allows the participating cities access to these federal funds in an efficient manner.  In order for the cities to participate, HUD first requires them to enter into renewable three-year cooperation agreements with the County.  Most suburban cities have entered into such cooperation agreements with King County in the past, many of which have participated since 1976, when King County first began receiving CDBG funds.
This new CDBG interlocal cooperation agreement has been recommended by the inter-jurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee (JRC) that guides King County’s urban county consortium.  The JRC is chaired by Mayor Ava Frisinger of Issaquah.  The new CDBG interlocal cooperation agreement forges new working relationships between the county and the participating suburban cities regarding the CDBG program.  Specifically, the cities and the County will be agreeing to pool the CDBG Consortium’s funds and allocate them on the basis of two sub-regions (the north/east sub-region, and the south sub-region) rather than to continue the old system of allocating the dwindling amount of funds on a jurisdiction by jurisdiction basis. 
This is a remarkable pioneering and collaborative step for all our jurisdictions, and a significant change from the past.  Under the past interlocal agreement, the CDBG funds were considered more like local funds, where the larger suburban cities in the Consortium had local discretion over a specific share of the funds to serve their own residents, and the County had discretion over another share of the funds to serve residents of unincorporated communities and the smaller suburban cities.  For jurisdictions to agree to come together and replace that system with sub-regional pools has taken vision, courage, and trust:  
· Vision—to see beyond jurisdictional lines at what could be accomplished by working together; 
· Courage—to give up a small annual share that is certain for the opportunity to apply for a more significant amount; and 
· Trust—to have confidence that the pooled funds will be allocated fairly and that the residents of all jurisdictions will be served.
This new system also will save on administrative costs, and help ensure that as many of the CDBG dollars as possible are spent on projects out in the community rather than on administration.  This is important because annual CDBG entitlement funds have not kept up with inflation over the years.  It is doubly important in the current federal budget climate where CDBG and other housing and community development programs face additional cuts in Washington, DC.  The new sub-regional pools will require less in administrative costs by the cities and the County than required by the old pass-through system.  We estimate a savings of over $320,000 in administrative costs per year.
The need to reduce administrative costs was what first prompted the JRC to re-examine the Consortium’s structure.  The JRC recognized that the old structure added both complexity and duplication to a federal program that was shrinking and already very complex to administer.  It concluded the status quo could not be sustained.  In 2004, the JRC initiated the re-examination of the Consortium structure by appointing a small inter-jurisdictional staff group to explore alternatives that would reduce administrative costs.  This staff group had representatives from Shoreline, Redmond, Burien, and SeaTac, as well as King County.  
The staff group began their task by meeting with other CDBG urban counties, and learned how those counties and the cities within them shared the funds.  They heard from the Snohomish County, Pierce County, and Clark County CDBG programs, and also learned about CDBG programs in other states, including Washington County, OR; Shelby County, TN; and Anoka County, MN.  At the same time, Mayor Frisinger wrote to the Suburban Cities Association to inform them of the JRC’s initiative, and to let them know that changes might be coming for the CDBG Consortium.
The staff group utilized some of the ideas learned from the other counties, and developed several alternative models for the King County Consortium, which they presented to the JRC.  These alternative models ranged from a Consortium-wide pool of funds, to two sub-regional pools, to a variation on the existing pass-through system.  Another slightly different variation on the existing pass-through system was considered again later in the process; this variation on the existing system was eventually dismissed for not providing enough administrative savings.  
After the initial presentation to the JRC, the staff group made presentations to four main stakeholder groups to solicit feedback.  These four stakeholder groups were non-profit social service providers, non-profit housing providers, CDBG coordinators from Consortium cities, and Suburban City Managers and Administrators.

There was little or no support for the model of a Consortium-wide pool of funds at any of the four meetings.  The different areas of the Consortium are too varied and the decision-making seemed too far removed from the local level.  There was more support for the sub-regional model.  However, there was also significant and understandable concern about moving away from the old pass-through system where funds were guaranteed.  Some of the twelve cities which have been receiving a pass-through feared—and may still fear—that their residents would not benefit to the same extent if the cities had to compete in a sub-regional pool.  They understand that they will be giving up the certainty of receiving a small share of the funds each year, but that in return they will be gaining the opportunity to receive a much larger amount every few years.  They also understand that this may allow them to receive enough funding to complete an entire project at once, rather than having to phase it over several years.  Still, the idea of giving up that certainty and pooling these funds, which some cities have come to view as local funds, was difficult for some cities to accept. 
These concerns were very understandable, and caused long discussions at subsequent JRC meetings.  In response to those concerns, the JRC modified the initial sub-regional model to place greater emphasis on participation of all jurisdictions in the project selection process.  They stipulated the formation of sub-regional advisory groups where all participating jurisdictions have a seat at the table to advise the JRC on the selection of CDBG projects each year.  In addition, the JRC stipulated that the interlocal cooperation agreement would specifically charge them with the responsibility of ensuring that residents of all geographic areas benefit fairly from the Consortium’s CDBG-funded projects and programs.  

In sum, I believe that the inter-jurisdictional JRC is to be commended.  They were faced with a very difficult situation, and they have made the best possible recommendation.  The sub-regional Consortium structure proposed by the JRC in this interlocal cooperation agreement will save administration costs, allow more of the CDBG dollars to be made available for community projects, and ensure that every participating city has a seat at the table during the project selection process.  
Please be aware that there is a HUD deadline of August 5 for cities to sign and return the interlocal agreements.  Any city that does not sign by that time will be excluded from the King County CDBG Consortium, and these cities are too small to qualify for their own CDBG entitlements from HUD.  Therefore, I ask that you consider this agreement promptly, to give the various city councils adequate time for their review and consideration.
There is no fiscal note accompanying this ordinance because no additional expenditure authority is being requested, only authorization to enter into the interlocal cooperation agreements.  
If you have any questions about this agreement, please contact Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, who serves as the King County representative on the Joint Recommendation Committee, at  206-296-7689.

Sincerely

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:
Scott White, Chief of Staff




Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

The Honorable Ava Frisinger, Mayor, City of Issaquah


The Honorable Terry Anderson, Councilmember, City of SeaTac

The Honorable Howard Botts, Mayor, City of Black Diamond

The Honorable Jeanne Burbidge, Councilmember, City of Federal Way

Dennis Culp, Community Services Administrator, City of Renton

Dan Stroh, Planning Director, City of Bellevue

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services
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